# Hardee County Economic Development Council/Industrial Development Authority Regular Meeting Minutes February 9, 2016 Hardee County BOCC

Vanessa Hernandez- Chair-P Gene Davis- Vice Chair-P Dottie Conerly-P Donald Samuels-P John O'Neal-A Lory Durrance-P Diana Youmans-P Monica Reas-A

The meeting was called to order by Chair Hernandez.

**Visiting**: Henry Kuhlman, Charlie Cox, Autumn Blum, Don Chancey, Bruce Stayer, Trey Flemer, Rhonda Cole, Kristin Giuliani, and Grady Johnson.

County Attorney: Ken Evers

County Commissioners: Mike Thompson, Colon Lambert, Rick Knight and Russ Melendy

**Press:** Michael Kelly

Staff: Bill Lambert, Sarah Pelham and Kristi Schierling

**Agenda**: Gene Davis made a motion and was seconded by Monica Reas to approve the agenda. Motion passed unanimously.

**Minutes:** Gene Davis made a motion and was seconded by Diana Youmans to approve the 1/12/16 minutes. Motion passed unanimously.

Dottie Conerly made a motion and was seconded by Diana Youmans to approve the 1/15/16 minutes. Motion passed unanimously.

### Fill Line Equipment Purchase

We received 3 quotes for the purchase of a tube filler, Romanco (\$160,000), Balpack (\$67,490) and The Whole Package (\$98,275.00). Balpack was the lowest of the 3. Debut Development provided the specs needed for this piece of equipment and it was procured through Halfacre. We currently have a manual tube sealer. We will keep that one for the smaller runs. This larger will will help with the larger runs. Debut Development already has 3 customers lined up that will benefit from this new piece of equipment. Sarah Pelham reminded the Board that there is a budgeted line item for the Incubator in the amount of \$300,000. This piece of equipment will be purchased with those funds.

Dottie Conerly made a motion and was seconded by Lory Durrance to go with Balpack's quote and get the purchasing process started. Motion passed unanimously.

# Peace River Paddlesports Fourth Quarter 2015 update

Trey Flemer came before the Board today to present his 2015 4<sup>th</sup> quarter update. He is finally at the stage where he feels he can start marketing. Trey is working with a dealer to have demo days to show off his boat. There are 2 boats for sale and he is working on his next one. It takes about 3 days to build the boat and has built a total of 7. Some were not up to his standards and they are being used as demo boats. Trey moved on to talk about the rental part of his business. He has rented his canoes/kayaks to over 1,000 people from all over the world that wanted to tour the Peace River. The rental portion has not generated as much income as he had hoped.

#### Debut Development fourth quarter 2015 update

Kristin Giuliani came before the Board today to present the 2015 4<sup>th</sup> quarter update. Debut has maintained 4 full time staff and will be looking at hiring 4 more during the next year. LinkedIn has been a great source for them. Kristin has attended natural products tradeshows and was able to get 5 customers for the fill line. Debut Development had one customer that was using them as overflow manufacturing but has decided to switch to them for full production.

## Stream2Sea fourth quarter 2015 update

Autumn Blum and Kristin Giuliani came before the board today to present their 2015 4<sup>th</sup> quarter update. They have participated in 2 trade shows. Their social media presence has more than doubled during the 4<sup>th</sup> quarter. Stream2Sea has moved to their new office on Main Street. An inside sales rep has been hired and have 7 current filled positions. There are products are on the market and they have opened 70 new accounts in the 4<sup>th</sup> quarter.

#### Hogan St. discussion

The old appraisal did not take into consideration that the new hospital would be located across the street and the value that it would bring to the properties, so a new appraisal was completed. The new appraisal amount was \$285,000 for the two parcels. Roy Brown does not want to sell all of the property and we do not want all of the property. He would like to sell the property for \$225,000-240,000. The current retention pond that is our property may need to be widened a bit or a new one may need to be placed on the north side of the Incubator. We would like to avoid having to do this. Attorney Evers recommends not taking any action today and to have a survey done of the property. Director Lambert said that a surveyor is working on that now to show where exactly the road will be and how much property we will actually need. Staff will bring back before the Board an exact dollar amount for the Board to approve. Director Lambert will talk with the City on how they want to construct the road.

# Performance Review discussion

Kristi Schierling received the reviews from the board members and assimilated all of the information into one score sheet. Kristi made the comments into a bulleted format and tried to keep the comments as the board member stated them. Kristi would like to make cosmetic changes to the document so it is easier to read once it is printed out. Chair Hernandez read the scores and comments aloud in the meeting and will sit down with Director Lambert to go over it more thoroughly. His overall score was a 4.39 out of a 5. Director Lambert thanked the Board for the comments and criticisms. Chair Hernandez asked that the minutes reflect that the evaluation was completed.

This was Director Lambert's first evaluation. Going forward, this will be done on an annual basis. Chair Hernandez brought up that Director Lambert has been in this position for 8 years and has not received a salary increase during those 8 years. She asked the board if an increase should be considered or come back with more information to a have a discussion. Lory Durrance spoke up and said that he would like more information and guidance before an increase was considered. Chair Hernandez said that she would come back with a proposal for discussion at a future meeting. There was no formal action taken on the review.

### **Project Updates**

The PFM agreement modification was finished at last month's meeting and they have been receiving disbursements. We have almost all of the cost estimates for the SMM building. Director Lambert has met with a company from Bradenton that is interested in relocating here. They have between 25-30 employees. Two other companies are also looking to relocate. They are manufacturing companies. All of the other projects on hold are still on hold. The design for the south end of the water/sewer corridor is

almost complete. The EDA ranked the applicants at their meeting yesterday. Director Lambert thanked the Board again for the evaluation. He stated that he does this job for the betterment of this community.

### **Financials**

Charlie Cox reviewed the Special Revenue budget amendment for the 2015-2016 budget. It is for the PFM real property improvements in the amount of \$183,456.

Lory Durrance made a motion and was seconded by Diana Youmans to approved the Special Revenue budget amendment for the 2015-2016 budget.

Sarah Pelham reviewed the financials for both the EDC and IDA.

A motion was made by Donald Samuels and seconded by Dottie Conerly to approve both the EDC and IDA financials. Motion passed unanimously.

<sup>\*\*</sup>The meeting was adjourned at 12:17pm by Chair Hernandez.